
1	  	  	  
	  

Cambridge Public Schools 
 
 

Innovation Agenda 
 
__________________________________________ 
 

Staff Update and FAQs  
 
September 22, 2011 
 
 
 
 
What’s the latest on planning the new Upper School 
campuses? 
 
Middle grade teachers from across Cambridge gathered 
at the Peabody School on August 31 for a presentation 
providing a preliminary overview of the plan for Upper 
School program framework and Habits of Scholarship 
and learn about the scheduled series of IA-related 
departmental and district professional development 
sessions that will take place between now and June. 
Presenters included Jeff Young, Superintendent of 
Schools, Carolyn Turk, Deputy Superintendent, Chris 
Colbath Hess, CTA President, Maryann MacDonald, 
Executive Director of Student Achievement and 
Acountability, Barbara Van Sickle, Executive Director 
of Curriculum and Professional Development, and Chris 
Saheed, Innovation Agenda Program Developer. 
 
Following the presentation, teachers broke into Upper 
School campus groups and by specialist subject areas to 
discuss and give feedback on various aspects of the 
preliminary plan, including thoughts on shared district-
wide curriculum development, educational structures to 
support English Language Arts and Social Studies 
instruction, the concept of Grade 6 as a transitional year, 
Habits of Scholarship, and the professional development 
plan. 
 
Information meetings on the Upper School Campus 
teacher assignment plan were conducted by Barbara 
Allen, Executive Director for Human Resources, on 
September 1 and September 15 at the Peabody and 
Kennedy-Longfellow Schools, respectively. Those 
attending brought questions of their own as well 
questions from their colleagues. Chris Colbath Hess, 
CTA President, Dan Monahan, CTA Vice President, and 
Mark Sheehan, MTA Representative joined both 
sessions to assist in fielding staff questions. Answers to  

 
Important Reminders 

 
Do You Plan to Get a Middle Grades License to Qualify for 

an Upper School Campus Position? 
September 30, 2011 is the deadline for notification to HR 
from current middle grades core content subject teachers who 
do not currently hold Gr. 5-8 core content 
certification/licensure (e.g. Math, Science, English, Social 
Studies, or Humanities)  but plan to take steps to obtain 
certification  in order to be qualified to teach at an Upper 
School campus. Proof of having obtained licensure must 
subsequently be provided to HR March 30, 2012.  
 
(Middle grades teachers who currently possess the appropriate 
middle grades certification do not need to notify HR.) 
 

Early Out Incentive Application Deadline 
The deadline for application to the Early Out Incentive 
Program is October 31, 2011. This program is generally 
available to classroom teachers in Grades 5-8 whose 
assignments are impacted by the Innovation Agenda and who 
have at least 10 years of service. 
 
 
some of the questions posed at the informational  
meetings are included in this update. 
 
As a next step, Curriculum Coordinators will begin 
meeting with departmental staff on September 27 to 
embark on the development of units of study, followed 
by professional development sessions for Upper School 
campus groups and Amigos in “Building Professional 
Learning Communities” on Thursday, October 6, with 
additional session scheduled through the remainder of 
the school year. 
 
I am a Special Educator. Am I eligible for the Early 
Out Incentive Program? 
 
The Early Out is limited to grades 5-8 classroom 
teachers with at least 10 years of service whose 
assignments are impacted by the Innovation Agenda, and 
does not include special education or specialist teachers, 
paraprofessionals, clerks, or other staff categories. 
 
When will the Upper School campus starting and 
ending times be established? It will be helpful to 
know in order to plan my childcare arrangements. 
 
With the Innovation Agenda scheduled to be 
implemented a year from now in September 2012, we 
are committed to providing staff with as much advance 
notice as possible of changes in work schedules.  It is 
anticipated that campus starting and ending times will be 
finalized this winter. 
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When will specialist teachers learn more about their 
assignments? 
 
Specialist teachers are an essential element to successful 
IA implementation as well as the district’s educational 
programming as a whole. Specifics regarding specialist 
assignments will follow decisions about curriculum, 
scheduling, and after-school programming which are 
currently under development. Some administrators have 
already begun the process of seeking input from 
specialist staff to gain their thoughts about Upper School 
programming. Others will follow as the plan rolls out. At 
this point, it is projected that specialist teacher 
assignments will be determined between October and 
April.  
 
When will the new Upper School campuses be ready 
for us to unpack and set up our classrooms? I need to 
make reservations for next summer very soon, and 
would like to plan around this. 
 
With implementation a year away, at this point it is 
difficult to pinpoint exactly when classrooms will be 
ready for teacher set-up. It may be helpful to keep in 
mind that under the current teacher contract, Thursday, 
August 30, 2012 is designated for all teachers to set up 
their classrooms, following their return to school on 
Tuesday, August 28, 2012 for professional development.  
 
Since the King School campus is first up for 
renovation (in 2013), is it possible to just move once? 
That is, have the Upper School campus move to the 
swing space in September 2012, rather than 
establishing the Upper School campus at the King in 
2012, then moving again in 2013 for the renovation. 
 
This possibility is under consideration by our facilities 
team. The decision requires in-depth and thoughtful 
examination of the potential impact on all of the school 
communities directly and indirectly involved. The goal 
is to think creatively, accomplish relocations in a manner 
that minimizes disruption, and keep things flowing as 
smoothly as possible for all Cambridge students, 
families, teachers, and staff members. 
 
Will the district pay for me to get an additional 
license so that I can become qualified to teach at an 
Upper School campus? 
 
Obtaining educator licensure is a matter between the 
individual teacher and the state, as it certifies a teacher to 
be employed in any public school district in 
Massachusetts. Therefore, as in the past, licensure 

application fees and MTEL fees charged by the state are 
the responsibility of the teacher who is seeking the 
license. Teachers may, however, apply for CPS tuition 
reimbursement of up to $1500 for the cost of any courses 
that may be required to obtain licensure. 
 
 
 

OBTAINING AN ADDITIONAL LICENSE 
 
How much does it cost to get an additional license 
and what is involved? 
 
To gain an additional license from the Massachusetts 
Department of Elementary and Secondary Education 
(DESE), a teacher must: 
 

• Achieve a passing score on the Communications 
and Literacy Skills test, which consists of a 
reading subtest and a writing subtest ($70); 

• Achieve a passing score on the subject matter 
test (s) ($100 per subject); 

• Pay a $30 registration fee for each test date 
 

Teachers may take paper or computer-based MTEL 
tests. Computer-based tests offer teachers more 
flexibility in terms of scheduling. MTEL registration 
deadlines, test dates, and score reporting dates 
occurring between October and February follow. 
Register online at www.mtel.nesinc.com. 
 
 
Paper-Based MTEL Test Schedule 
 
Registration Deadline   Test Date   Score Report 
 
10/7/11  11/19/11     12/23/11 
 
Computer-Based MTEL Test Schedule 
The DESE suggests people register as early as possible 
before the test window, and cautions that registrations 
received within 3 days prior to the computer-based testing 
window are not guaranteed. 
 
Month Testing Window Score Report 
 
October 10/5/11-10/19/11 11/8/2011 
January 1/19/12-2/1/12  2/22/12 
February 2/16/12-2/29/12  3/21/12 
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General Information About the MTEL 

The following information is excerpted from the 
Department of Elementary and Secondary Education 
(DESE) website. 

http://www.doe.mass.edu/mtel/faq/default.html 

What is the content of the tests, and how was that 
content determined? 

Each test has test objectives for the corresponding field 
which describe the content eligible to be included in that 
test. These objectives were derived from the Regulations 
for the licensure of Educational Personnel in 
Massachusetts and the Massachusetts Curriculum 
Frameworks, where appropriate. A broadly inclusive 
group of Massachusetts public-school educators and 
college faculty at institutions of higher education were 
involved in the development and validation of the tests.  

The MTEL program is particularly matched to the 
context within which it is used and the purposes that it 
serves. 

 

What are the tests like?  

The Massachusetts Department of Elementary and 
Secondary Education specified many features of the 
design of the MTEL. The MTEL are designed to 
measure candidates' ability to communicate effectively, 
that is, to read and write with comprehension and clarity, 
as well as candidates' breadth and depth of knowledge in 
specific subject fields. 

The Communication and Literacy Skills Test 

This test is designed to assess one key aspect of the 
responsibilities of educators in Massachusetts public 
schools. Educators must directly teach - and indirectly 
model - effective communication and literacy skills, 
including the use of the conventions of edited American 
English. The test consists of two Subtests: Reading and 
Writing. Candidates taking the test are asked to 
demonstrate the communication and literacy skills 
necessary for an educator in Massachusetts public 
schools and for communication between school, 
parents/guardians, and others in the school community. 

Areas tested include the comprehension and analysis of  

reading selections; development of ideas in essay form 
on specific topics; outlining and summarizing; 
interpretation of tables and graphs; and mastery of 
vocabulary, grammar, spelling, and mechanics.  

Reading Subtest 

The Reading Subtest measures reading competency by 
asking candidates to read seven passages and answer 
multiple-choice questions in the areas of meaning of 
words and phrases in context; main idea; writer's 
purpose; relationship among ideas; critical reasoning; 
outlining summarizing, and graph interpretation. Each of 
the 42 multiple-choice items counts equally toward a 
candidate's total Reading subtest score.  

Writing Subtest 

The Writing Subtest measures writing competency by 
asking candidates to answer 36 multiple-choice  

questions in the areas of establishing and maintaining a 
main idea and common errors of sentence construction, 
grammar, usage, spelling, capitalization, and 
punctuation. Candidates are also asked to revise seven 
sentences containing errors (short-answer section); 
summarize a passage (Writing Summary Exercise), and 
prepare a persuasive composition defending a position 
(Composition Exercise). The multiple-choice/short 
answer sections and the Writing Summary 
Exercise/Composition Exercise sections each count for 
50% of the candidate's total Writing subtest score.  

Subject Tests 

The Subject Tests are designed to assess the breadth and 
depth of the candidate's knowledge in the subject area, 
the candidate's understanding of fundamental concepts 
of the discipline, and the candidate's familiarity with  

field-specific methodologies. The content of these tests 
was determined by Massachusetts public school teachers 
and Massachusetts college faculty in the appropriate 
content fields.  

Most subject tests include multiple-choice test questions 
and two open-response questions (e.g., solving 
problems, providing proofs, writing essays of 
approximately 300 to 600 words). The number of  

multiple-choice and open-response test items varies 
across the tests. Most Subject Tests contain about 80  
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multiple-choice questions and two open-response items. 
However, any newly revised tests include 100 multiple-
choice items. Please note: A candidate's performance on 
subareas with multiple-choice questions is based on the 
number of test questions answered correctly. Candidates 
do not "lose" any points for wrong answers. All 
multiple-choice questions are weighted equally in 
computing the total score. The open-response section 
counts for either 25% or 20% of the candidate's total test 
score, depending on the test (consult individual Test 
Information Booklets).  

In tests of foreign languages, the open-response items 
typically assess speaking, writing, listening, and reading 
with fluency, and/or cultural understanding. Candidates 
write their responses to the open-response items or 
record them onto audiotape. For Spanish, French, 
German, and Italian, the open-response questions consist 
of one speaking and one writing assignment and, 
together, count for 33% of the candidate's total test 
score. For Russian, Chinese, and Portuguese, there are 
multiple open-response questions, and the open-response 
section counts for 67% of the candidate's total test score.  

For tests requiring calculators, (Math (09), Chemistry 
(12), and Physics (11)) scientific calculators are 
provided. Personal calculators are not permitted. Note 
that calculators are not provided or permitted for the 
Middle School Math (47) test.  

For tests requiring formulas (e.g., Math, Middle School 
Math, Chemistry, Physics), the formulas will be 
provided during the test and do not need to be 
memorized. 

How much do the tests cost? 

The Communications and Literacy Skills test, and the 
Vocational Technical Literacy Skills Test cost $70 each. 
Each subject matter test costs $100. In addition, there is 
a $30 registration for each test date. (For example, if you 
take a subject matter test and the Communications and  

Literacy Skills test on the same day, you pay a $30 
registration fee. If you take these tests on separate days, 
you pay $30 for each day you take a test.) 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Have a Question About Innovation 
Agenda Implementation? 

 
Staff members are encouraged to contact 

planning@cpsd.us on the CPS First Class email system 

to post questions about the Innovation Agenda for 

response. Also, check out the Cambridge Public Schools 

website, www.cpsd.us, for the latest information on the 

Innovation Agenda. 

 

Questions may also be referred to Lori Likis, Chief 

Planning Officer (llikis@cpsd.us) , or Barbara Allen, 

Executive Director for Human Resources 

(ballen@cpsd.us). 

We welcome staff input and feedback. 

 
 
 
 

  
 
 
 

 


